Faculty Senate Minutes of November 18, 2014
The meeting was called to order by the Chair Kathleen Wilson with the following Senators and visitors present:

	College of Architecture & The Arts
Jaime Canaves

Barbara Watts

Kathleen Wilson

College of Arts & Sciences
Gerardo Aladro

Astrid Arraras

Whitney Bauman

Thomas Breslin

Laurel Collins

Piero Gardinali

Paula Gillespie

Sneh Gulati

Alan Gummerson

Krish Jayachandran

Wenzhi Li

John Makemson

Oren Maxwell

Rene Price

Joerg Reinhold

Dean Whitman

Hassan Zahedi

Absent

Dawn Addy 

Joan Baker

John Clark

Jean Rahier

Ronn Silverstein

Victor Uribe


	College of Business Administration
Elisabeth Beristain - Moreiras

Delano Gray  

Shahid Hamid

Cliff Perry

Marc Weinstein

Clark Wheatley 

Absent

Krishnan Dandapani 


College of Education
Leonard Bliss

Eric Dwyer- Alternate

Martha Pelaez

Absent

Charles Bleiker

College of Engineering
Malek Adjouadi

Albert Gan

Mohammed Hadi

Osama Mohammed

Gang Quan

Berrin Tansel

School of Hospitality 
Jonathan Pernick

Nancy Scanlon


School of Journalism
Neil Reisner 

Absent

Maria Elena Villar

College of Law
Jan Oseitutu

Megan Fairlie


Library

Lauren Christos 

Patricia Pereira-Pujol 


	College of Medicine
John Delzell

Ferdinand Gomez

Absent

Irina Agoulnik

Dietrich Lorke

Richard Lynn

College of Nursing & Health Sciences
Jennifer Doherty-Restrepo

Amy Paul-Ward

Absent

Lucie Dlugasch

College of Public Health & Social Work
Nasar Ahmed

Ray Thomlison

Absent

Marianna Baum

Guest:

Consuelo Boronat

Joann Brown

Thomas Congdon

Adam Drisin

Kenneth G. Furton

June Hawkins

Shane Landrum

Diann Newman

Meredith Newman

Brian Peterson

Leslie Richardson

Douglas Robertson

Adrian Suarez Avila

Damaris Valdes




Faculty Senate Agenda
Tuesday November 18th, 2014 – 1:00 PM

Wertheim Conservatory 130 – Modesto Maidique Campus       
Academic Center 1 317 – Biscayne Bay Campus

I. Approval of the Agenda Moved and approved as amended
· Addition of Dean Garcia to discuss United Way
II. Approval of the minutes of the October 28th, 2014 meeting Moved and approved
III. Chairperson’s Report
Trustee Summit sponsored by BOG

· SGA President Calatayud and Faculty Senate Chair Wilson attended the second Trustee summit Nov. 5 and 6 at FAU. Trustees Adler and Grant were also in attendance.  

· The agenda included:

· Informal discussion with BOG Chair Mori Hosseini, Vice Chair Tom Kuntz and Chancellor Marshall Criser.  Themes:  Performance funding (will tweak metrics), strategy of performance funding to leverage new funds from the legislature.  “Legislators want to withhold new money and take away current funds,” Hosseini.  No support for growth. “Not all students should attend a university; that’s what the colleges are for,” Kuntz. “Enrollment is not a number that matters; we want to focus on through-put and output, not on input,” Criser.  

· Anne Neal, President of the American Council on Trusteeship and Alumni (ACTA).  Themes: Primary responsibility is to the public, review of long-range goals, use meta data and examine goals regularly, re-evaluate general requirements, should be results-oriented and date driven.  Applaudes summer enrollment, direct connect, effective core, performance funding and accountability reporting.  Concerned about the rights of the accused in sexual assault cases.  “Should defund the office of Civil Rights,”  “Do not leave it up to the faculty,”  “Push back against accreditor overreach,” “Prediction: in 15 years ½ of universities will be bankrupt,”  “Free speech in peril,” Neal. 

· Jamie Merisotis, President of Lumina Foundation.  Themes:  

Needs:   Talent/more college-educated citizens, especially underserved and underrepresented population.  65% of population will need college degrees for jobs in 2020, currently only 38% in Fl.  Need flexible/affordable/quality education that is student-centered.  

In process: open, on-line, interactive courseware; income-based financial aid, outcomes assessment, prior learning assessment, competency-based programs.

Still to do: Must increase degrees awarded in FL, award Assoc. degrees if accumulate enough credits even if not conferred degrees, adults to complete degrees.  

Suggestions:  Re-allocate and reinvest resources you already have, educate in new ways and in new places, pay attention to results, need specific and challenging statewide goals, DQP (degree quality profile), use specific outcomes, see the student rather than the institution as the unit, results should be on success of students.  Should be “Learning is constant and time is variable” rather than current system of “Time is constant and learning is variable.”  Merisotis.  [Seemed in direct contrast to much of what we heard from everyone else.]

· Doug Rothwell, President  and CEO of business Leaders for Michigan. Themes:  Partnered with business to lobby legislature for more funds.  Used metrics, but compared to aspirational peers across the country not within the state. Increased funding and degrees significantly through partnership.  

BOT Finance Committee

Nov. 17, 2014

Approved Biscayne Bay Campus Student Housing Project. Public-private partnership for $56.3 (was reduced because of ratings).  410 beds.  Deans of Medicine, Business, Arts and Sciences and Hospitality adding programs and/or faculty.

Meet and Greet Co-Sponsored by CARTA and the Senate 

Friday the 21st from 4-6 at the Frost Gallery patio.

Weapons on Campus/Campus Security.  Will hear a report from Chief Casas, but discussion with Chair Wilson included:

Concern over military weapons (M16s).  Goal is for every officer to have own semi-automatic weapon that will be kept with officer.  Weapons could be used outside of campus and blamed on FIU.  Lack of training and/or screening for officers to assure safety for students.  Eg.  Incident with officer during training.  

Student Success.  Opportunity for more in-depth discussion on Nov. 25. 
IV. United Way – Delia Garcia, Dean
· Reminder that FIU is in the middle of the United Way Campaign
· Please contribute, even if it is a small contribution
· United Way Auction is December 12th in the GC Ballrooms - admission is $5
· Automatic payroll deduction will roll over
V. Action Items: 
A.  Curriculum Bulletin 1 Tabled Motions
i. Curriculum Committee Motions – Shahid Hamid, Chair
    Motion:   The Faculty Senate approves the Unit-Specific Graduate Admission Standards for MS in Hospitality Management, in the School of Hospitality and Tourism Management.

· Moved and approved
B. Faculty Senate Steering Committee Motion – Kathleen Wilson, Chair
Motion:  The Faculty Senate temporarily suspends the moratorium on adding courses to the University Core Curriculum.

· Moved and approved
C. University Core Curriculum Oversight Committee Motion – Joann Brown, Chair
Motion:  The Faculty Senate approves the addition of MAC 1140 to Group Two of the Mathematics section of the Core Curriculum as the state law stipulates.  “Any student who successfully completes a mathematics course for which one of the general education course options in mathematics is an immediate prerequisite shall be considered to have completed the mathematics core for the state.”  This allows students with advanced math to not take introductory math to fulfill the state required course.
· Moved and approved
D. Faculty Senate Steering Committee Motion – Kathleen Wilson, Chair
Motion:  The Faculty Senate restores the moratorium on adding courses to the University Core Curriculum.
· Moved and approved
E. University Core Curriculum Oversight Committee Motion – Joann Brown, Chair
Motion:  The Faculty Senate approves the revised University Core Curriculum that now has the curriculum changes (course number, prefixes and names) as submitted by each department impacted.

· Moved and approved
VI. Reports: 

A. Provost’s Report—Kenneth G. Furton, Provost
The Board of Governors 
The Florida Board of Governors met on Nov 5th and 6th at the FAU campus. It was a productive meeting where the following items from FIU were approved: 

· The Legislative Budget Request for the Florida Consortium of Metropolitan Research Universities that includes FIU, UCF and USF was approved. The total request was $12 M recurring with a 3 way split where each university will receive $4M annually towards student success. If this gets funded by the legislature FIU will commit to going above and beyond our current work plan expectations with respect to graduation rates and internship opportunities.

· The International Center for Tropical Botany was also approved as a special purpose center and it is our expectation that while small, teaching will occur at the ICTB.

· The BOG also approved our proposed PhD in International Crime and Justice. This was an interesting discussion as the Governors were very concerned about small, expensive doctoral programs and the undertone was an underlying open question as to the value of doctoral education to the state.

· The BOG extended its pilot program of approving market rate programs and FIU submitted 3 that were all approved. These were the PSM in Environmental Policy and Management, The Online MS in Curriculum Instruction and the MS in Special Education. We will continue to monitor the development, impact and success of these programs start. 

· The BOG approved some refinements to the Performance Funding Metrics particularly employment in federal and military positions. Additionally the SUS has entered an agreement with  Wage Record Information System which currently includes employment information in 35 states. These are not perfect but again, they are refinements. There was general discussion at the BOG about “not wanting to change too much”.

TedxFIU 

TedxFIU Fearless was last Thursday at the Wertheim Performing Arts Center. It was a very successful sold out event. This year’s event featured talks by 10 speakers including a professional race-car driver, scholars, a novelist, entrepreneurs, a global philanthropist, a cancer survivor, as well as a live performance by a singer-songwriter. Each shared with the audience their fearless journey to success. You can read more about this year’s speakers on the TEDxFIU.com website. The event was emceed by FIU alumnus Alberto Padron. TEDxFIU is FIU’s signature event showcasing the talent, research and creativity of faculty, alumni and students. FIU’s TEDxFIU online videos have captured more than 300,000 views to date on the official TEDx YouTube channel.

The Board of Trustees:

The Board of Trustees had a meeting yesterday November 17th where the revised Biscayne Bay Student Housing Project was discussed. The item passed allowing for the construction of a new 410 bed residence facility at the North Campus. 

Engineering 30th Anniversary Event:

2014 marks the 30th year of our College of Engineering. To commemorate the history and achievements of the college, a variety of special events and lectures have been planned throughout 2014 to bring together faculty, staff, students, alumni, and friends to celebrate the legacy of quality, innovation and diversity. The first event was a proclamation issued by the mayor of Miami-Dade County announcing February 21, 2014 as FIU Engineering Day. This coincided with the college’s 13th annual Engineering Expo, a community outreach event organized by the college welcoming more than 1,400 students from Miami Dade and Broward County elementary, middle and high schools. The signature event was a 30th Anniversary Celebration at Jungle Island held on October 30, 2014. This event celebrated the history and future of the college. The dinner featured several special guests, including inaugural poet Richard Blanco, an alumnus of the college, and Miami Herald columnist and book author Dave Barry.

Service and Recognition Awards
The 2014 Service and Recognition Awards Ceremony, an annual event which brings the university community together to celebrate the service, efforts and accomplishments of faculty and staff members, took place on Nov. 14 in the Graham Center Ballrooms. President Rosenberg was also in attendance and told the room “You are our bricks and mortar, creating the structure that has allowed us to build a world-class university that every year gives back more and more to the community,” 

Faculty and staff marking service milestones from 5 to 35 years of service were recognized and honored for their contributions to university life. Members of the university community who retired during the previous calendar year were also recognized. At this same ceremony I received my 25 years of excellence award of which I am truly proud. President Rosenberg specially recognized two FIU employees – School of Journalism & Mass Communication Dean Emeritus and Professor Lillian Lodge Kopenhaver and Department of Earth and Environment Professor Florentine Maurasse – for reaching the 40-year service milestone.

For 2014, the Division of Human Resources received 282 nominations across all the university’s recognition awards, which include the following: the FIU Torch Award, FIU Knowledge Award, FIU Opportunity Award, FIU Community, FIU Sustainability Award, President’s Access & Equity Award and Presidential Excellence Award.  A complete list of this year's winners can be found on the HR website.

 Butler Waugh Event 
Yesterday the university community gathered to honor the memory and legacy of Butler Waugh. Butler Waugh was one of FIU’s four founding fathers who passed away on November 7th. He was 78 years old. An English professor by trade, Butler Waugh, joined Chuck Perry, Nick Sileo and Donald McDowell at the old Tamiami Airport tower in September 1969 to officially mark the beginning of Florida International University. When FIU Founding President Charles E. Perry was appointed president of the newly established FIU in the late 1960s — which at the time was nothing more than an abandoned airfield — Waugh was his first official hire. Working with Perry, as well as Donald McDowell and Nicholas Sileo, Waugh put pen to paper and drafted the plan that would become FIU.

Status of Collective Bargaining
 I am pleased to report that the contract negotiations team met last Friday afternoon for a number of hours.  I believe it was a good start and we are well on our way to working towards building a stronger FIU. FIU has adopted an interest-based bargaining platform and we are confident that we will work together and perhaps even be able to negotiate a 2 year contract. 

Strat Plan Special Meeting for Faculty Senate 
The strategic planning process is well underway and our committees have been hard at work over the last four months. I am pleased that the faculty senate has agreed to a special meeting, next week, Tuesday the 25th - dedicated entirely to the strategic plan. Each of our chairs, Barbara Manzano for Finance and Efficiencies; Eric Wagner, Pre-Eminent Programs; Andres Gil, Very High Research and Senate Chair Kathleen Wilson for Student Success, will present the work of their committees thus far. This is intended to be an engaged discussion and we look forward to receiving feedback that will help further define the future of the university under the FIUBeyond Possible2020 strategic plan.
B. Graduate Success Initiative Update – Douglas Robertson, Dean of Undergraduate Studies

· See attached report: Graduation Success Initiative (GSI) Update
· Senator Breslin asked if there was any planning between this initiative and financial aid to avoid losing students due to finances.
· Working on developing financial aid alerts (warnings for potential loss of funding as well as additional funding opportunities) 

· Also working on internship alerts

· Shane Landrum asked if there is a mechanism for an individual faculty member to raise a red flag on a student who is at risk and in need of assistance (i.e., family issues, health issues)

· Working on developing this mechanism; to be discussed at a meeting this Thursday with a goal of implementation for Fall 2015
· Senator Reinhold asked if we know what the average failure rate targets are for various courses that will still allow FIU to meet institutional goals
· Targets are identified by analyzing the gaps/dips in the data and looking for correlations
· Unrealistic to expect 100% pass rate in some courses

· Senator Zahedi suggested that any student who wants to drop a course should be required to get their Advisor’s signature

· This would allow the Advisor to determine the need(s) of the student, perhaps financial hardship, and coordinate possible solutions and/or interventions
·  Senator Whitman suggested collecting data to identify students who are admitted but are not showing up to class
· Models of prediction are being looked at to allow for early identification of at-risk students

· Senator Reisner expressed concern over grade inflation in an effort to increase student pass rates

C. Campus Safety Update – Alexander Casas, Chief of FIU Police

· Wants to address the militarization of the FIU police department
· Acquired assault rifles to allow for individualized assignment for officers

· Military surplus rifles that were fully automatic but modified to be semi-automatic

· Acquired mobile command unit

· Acquired armored truck

· Able to safely deliver officers to critical/hostile incident site, able to respond for disaster recovery

· Securing this military surplus equipment was cost effective

· Training

· Every officer has 40 hours of mental health training

· Every officer has 2 days of stress-induced situational training

· Before being issued a rifle, officers must complete a 2 day training on how and when to use the rifle
· All officers complete a 2-day training with Miami-Dade police force every year
· Question/Answer:

· Diversity training is included to reduce racial profiling, for example

· Camera security includes ~2,000 cameras around campus, but they are not all monitored 24/7
· Engineering campus does have a security guard for afternoon and midnight shifts
· Ratio of 1:700, officers-to-students
· FIU Police Force does have rubber bullets, but must be able to meet force with like force 

· Focus is to STOP the incident, do not provoke or escalate

· Body cameras for officers is a possibility, but highly debated; therefore, let others work out the kinks and learn from them prior to considering implementation at FIU

· BBC has 2 dedicated officers 

· 24-hour dispatch center is located at MMC, then officers are dispatched to the scene
· Have a bomb-sniffing dog, named Roby

· University has a No Weapon Policy; however, in accordance with the law, students are permitted to have a weapon that is secured in their car

· Wish list: more dogs, motorcycles to patrol for pedestrian and traffic safety
· Medical response protocols being developed in coordination with the College of Medicine and Willie Alvarez to identify first responders, to train officers as first responders, and ability to set up MASH units

· Mutual aid agreements are in place with other agencies such as Miami-Dade county police, Miami-Dade fire and rescue, and Sweetwater
· Sensitivity training includes, but is not limited to, human diversity, racial profiling
D. UFF Report—Alan Gummerson, UFF-FIU Treasurer
· Open house this Thursday, 4-7pm in PC 111

· Holiday party is Tuesday, December 2nd, 4-7pm in Faculty Club

· Called attention to the financial report: How FIU Spends Its Money

· Bargaining is underway
· Looking for retention raise

· Looking for merit raise that goes into base salary

· Retroactivity was a heated conversation with the explanation that it would incentivize the faculty to drag its feet; however, the union thinks it incentivizes the administration to drag its feet

· Administration contents that there is not enough money to provide raises for all across campus; however, UFF bargains only for those who are in-unit and the administration makes the decision on how to give raises to those in-unit and/or out-of-unit
· USF negotiated a 4% merit raise; UCF negotiated a 2% merit raise and 2% retention raise
E. SGA Report— Alexis Calatayud, SGA-MMC President
· State Legislature trip coming and will meet to discuss streamlined goals with Metropolitan Consortium
· Recharge for Finals events upcoming

· Launching forum to discuss how to prevent sexual assault with education and action

· Campus safety walk was conducted to identify less-safe areas on campus

· Graham Center meeting to discuss possible renovations
VII. Unfinished Business 
VIII. New Business 
Announcements
There will be a special meeting of the Faculty Senate on Tuesday, November 25th at 1:00PM in Graham Center 140.  The next regularly-scheduled Faculty Senate meeting is on Tuesday, December 2nd, 2014 at 1:00PM in Wertheim Conservatory 130 at MMC. All are invited. Go to facultysenate.fiu.edu for regularly updated information on the Faculty Senate.
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